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Abstract— Lack of psychological readiness causes students 

to fear their failure in facing the final exams. This relates to the 

ability of different coping mechanisms in students. The 

purpose of this study was to determine the correlation between 

coping mechanism and readiness of midwifery students for 

taking academic examination. This study applied a cross-

sectional study. This study involved 80 first semester midwifery 

students. Data collection used a questionnaire. Data analysis 

using Chi Square. The results of the analysis showed adaptive 

coping mechanism as many as 59 people (73.75%), readiness of 

students facing exams as many as 26 people (32.5%) and chi 

square value of 0.44 means that there was no meaningful 

relationship between student coping mechanisms and student’s 

readiness in facing an exam. There needs to be awareness and 

support from lecturer so that students are able to manage their 

mentality to face changing situations and able to develop 

adaptive coping mechanisms. 

Keywords— Coping mechanism, Readiness, Taking academic 

examination 

I. INTRODUCTION 

Every individual in life is always faced with various 
problems. Each stage of human growth and development will 
deal with problems that occur in different ways depending on 
the ability and experience in solving problems that arise. 
There is no individual who can be exactly the same in 
dealing with any situations. This relates to a person's coping 
abilities formed from an early age, where coping abilities are 
obtained through a learning process, drawing experience 
from their environment. Thus, every person has certainly 
different problems and how to solve them. When people are 
babies, they face problems with hunger and thirst, and they 
resolve by crying, so do teenagers who are still in school age 
certainly have different ways of solving problems [1][3]. 

Problems that are often felt by adolescents who are 
studying in the early period at the College are problems in 
adaptation with new friends, social culture, new learning 
methods, new exam models and many other things that can 
be the source of problems. Various problems that arise at the 
beginning of the lecture period become more severe if 
students are unable to adjust, even if adaptation cannot be 
carried out until before the semester examination period for 
the first time [4][8]. 

Each student must pass an exam which becomes one of 
the stages that must be taken by students to assess semester 
learning outcomes. The examination process is one source of 
stress for students, if not anticipated from the beginning it 
can affect a teen's self-concept. Because if someone fails in 
taking the test, they will feel inferior and different from their 
friends [9][14]. 

Individual efforts in adaptation can be in the form of 
changes in ways of thinking (cognitive), changes in behavior 
or changes in the environment aimed at resolving the stresses 
faced, and effective coping will produce adaptation. While 
ineffective individual coping is damage to adaptive behavior 
and the ability to solve problems from someone in dealing 
with demands and roles in life. Due to many tasks that must 
be completed, students should be able to accept all of these 
tasks as their obligations and responsibilities. However, in 
carrying out all these obligations and responsibilities, there 
are some students who consider it as a burden to themselves 
or as a pressure that causes stress for him/her. Lack of 
psychological readiness sometimes causes students to fear 
failure in facing the end of semester exams [1][3][15]. 

According to Garber's (2017) study, stress acceptance is 
significantly higher than the standard population, which is 
81% of 368 students. Adaptive coping, acceptance and 
planning mechanisms that are most often done by students 
compared to maladaptive coping mechanisms, self- blame 
and behavioral release are associated with higher stress 
scores [2]. 

Factors that influence psychological readiness in dealing 
with stressors are maturity, motivation, and training, while 
the factors that influence coping mechanisms are family, 
psychological, physical activity, environmental factors, 
factors of knowledge level, nutrition and others. A person's 
coping mechanism will develop into a positive thing if the 
individual has a positive attitude towards all the problems 
that occur in him. However, each individual has different 
coping mechanism capabilities depending on the individual's 
background, one of which is the learning factor obtained 
from the environment about how to solve problems or 
problems [16][17]. 

Based on an initial survey of 10 students who will face 
semester exams for the first time, data obtained as many as 6 
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people (60%) said that they were not ready to take the exam, 
were very worried about not being able to graduate, so that 
they could not sleep, because they were afraid of not having 
time to sleep and to learn. While 4 people (40%) said they 
were ready with the exam process, because they had tried 
their best to study seriously, think positively, and also pray a 
lot. Among 6 students who were not ready to take the exam, 
5 students (83%) had negative coping, and 1 student (17%) 
had positive coping. 

By seeing the above phenomenon, it is important to know 
the ability of student coping mechanisms so that we can 
approach psychologically to students who will face semester 
exams for the first time as a student. Therefore, the 
researcher wants to know the relationship between the 
coping mechanism of students and the readiness to face the 
end of the semester exams for Midwifery students at 
Universitas Muhammadiyah Pringsewu for the first time. 

II. METHOD 

A. Desaign and Sampling 

This study used a quantitative, cross- sectional design. 
The purpose of this study was to determine correlation 
between coping mechanism and readiness of midwifery 
students for taking academic examination. The sampling 
technique applied a total sampling of 80 students. 

B. Participant recruitment 

Respondents meet the inclusion criteria if they were 
active midwifery study program students in the first semester 
of the 2015/2016 academic year and were willing to become 
respondents. Announcement and recruitment of respondents 
were conducted in the first semester midwifery student class. 
This study was approved by the Universitas Muhammadiyah 
Pringsewu Research Bureau. Before conducting research, 
researchers provide letters of approval to respondents in 
accordance with research criteria. The researcher explains 
the purpose and benefits of the research. Respondent has the 
right to refuse or agree to be involved in this research. This 
study guarantees the confidentiality and security of 
respondent data by giving initials or codes to respondents. 
Research conducted does not endanger respondents. 

C. Data Collection 

Data collection used a questionnaire. There were 4 
sheets; the first sheet was about the respondent's identity, the 
second to the third sheet were a coping mechanism 
questionnaires using The ways of coping Questionnaire 
(Folkman and Lazarus, 1988), and the fourth sheet was the 
readiness questionnaire. The questionnaire consisted of 2 
variables, namely an independent variable about coping 
mechanisms, measured through respondents' answers to 
questionnaire questions about coping mechanisms according 
to the Likert scale: 0: No; 1: A little; 2: Sometimes; 3: Yes. 
Summing the score of the questionnaire answers is 
categorized into 2, namely: adaptive coping mechanism if 

the score ≥  mean / median and maladaptive coping 

mechanism if the score ≤  mean / median [18]; The 

dependent variable about test readiness, measured by 
respondents' answers to the questionnaire questions about 
test readiness according to the Guttman scale: 1: No; 2: Yes. 

Summing the score of the questionnaire answers is 
categorized into 2 namely: ready if the score is mean / 
median and not ready if the score is mean / median. 

D. Data Analysis 

All analyzes were performed using SPSS software ver. 
20.0. The data is processed in advance using descriptive test 
statistics to explore data on the number of coping 
mechanisms and readiness to face the test. Bivariate analysis 
is used to test the hypothesis; if there is a relationship 
between the two variables, using the chi-square test (X2). 
There is a significant relationship between the two variables 

if the p-value ≤ 0.05. 

III. RESULT 

Descriptive and bivariate analysis 

TABLE I.  COPING MECHANISM 

 

No 

Coping 

Mechanism 

 

Frequency 

Percentage 

(%) 

1 Adaptive 59 73.75 

2 Maladaptive 21 26.25 

Total 80 100 

 

Table 1 shows that the majority of midwifery coping 
mechanisms students are adaptive coping mechanisms as 
many as 59 students (73.75%). 

TABLE II.  READINESS 

No Readiness Frequency Percentage (%) 

1 Ready 26 32.5 

2 Not Ready 44 67.5 

Total 80 100 

 

Table 2 shows that most of the readiness of midwifery 
students facing the final semester exams is not ready as many 
as 44 students (67.5%). 

TABLE III.  ANALYSIS OF COPING MECHANISM AND READINESS 

 

 

Table 3. Show that there is no correlation between coping 
mechanism and readiness of midwifery students for taking 
academic examination with a P-value of 0.44. 

IV. DISCUSSION 

Based on the results of bivariate analysis between coping 
mechanisms and students 'readiness to face final semester I 
exams, the p-value is 0.44 (greater than alpha = 0.05), which 

Mekanisme 

koping 

Mental Readiness 
Total 

 

P 

Value 

Ready Not Ready 

N % N % N % 

Adaptif 31 52.5 28 47.5 59 73.75  

 

0.44 

Mal adaptif 5 23.8 16 76.2 21 26.25 

Total 36 45 44 100 80 100 
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means there is no meaningful correlation between coping 
mechanism and readiness of midwifery students for taking 
academic examination. This is not in line with Labrague's 
research (2017) which shows that students use both adaptive 
and maladaptive coping mechanisms in dealing with stressful 
events (such as in readiness to take an exam) depending on 
their situation and choice. Coping is the process that an 
individual goes through in resolving stressful situations. The 
coping is an individual's response to situations that threaten 
him/her both physically and psychologically [1], [3], [19], 
[20]. 

 Adaptive coping mechanism is a coping mechanism 
that supports the integration function of learning growth and 
achieving goals. The categories are discussing to others, 
solving problems effectively, relaxation techniques and 
constructing activities. Coping responses differ greatly 
among individuals and often relate to individual perceptions 
of stressful events. Coping can be identified through 
responses, manifestations (signs and symptoms) and client 
statements in interviews [21]. 

In the opinion of researchers, this is based on the 
scientific view that basically every individual who is able to 
go through the process of growth and development well 
means that the individual has adaptive coping. This means 
that a student who is able to pass the examination at the 
College means at least an individual who has a good 
mechanism so that when examined in detail, it is proper for 
an individual / student to have adaptive coping. It is natural 
that at the beginning of the semester students will go through 
a difficult learning process, including facing a semester exam 
for the first time. Many different ways of learning and the 
methods used when compared with the period of education 
in high school. The difference in this condition is perceived 
as a sense of fear in facing of external stressors so that 
students tend to be unprepared [21]. Readiness is the 
closeness of an individual to the learning goals that are 
determined by feelings or circumstances for the actions 
needed. Students 'readiness in facing practice or 
examinations relates to students' perceptions, experiences, 
comfort and confidence. Increasing the perception of student 
readiness both in facing exams and clinical practice is very 
important. This relates to students' beliefs and motivations in 
learning and practicing. When their beliefs are good, they are 
able to increase their confidence to always provide the best 
performance so that students show an increased commitment 
to use their skills well [22]–[26].  

According to the researcher, it shows that most 
midwifery study program students at Muhammadiyah 
Pringsewu University live in a dormitory, and students do 
not live with their parents, so they have to deal with 
individuals of varying nature and behavior. It needs a long 
adjustment process. In the first semester the adaptation 
process still dominates, so students have not been able to 
mentally manage the changing situations. Adaptive coping 
mechanism that is owned by a person does not guarantee to 
be able to solve all the problems that are owned, if the coping 
mechanism that has been owned is not developed or 
managed properly. Therefore it is necessary to have positive 
steps from various parties responsible for the education of a 
student to continue to work on strengthening the coping that 
is owned by students so that they can take advantage of 

coping in solving problems encountered, one of which is 
readiness to face the exam. 

V. CONCLUSION 

The adaptation process still dominates the readiness of 
students in facing exams. This needs awareness and support 
from lecturer so that students are able to mentally manage 
the changing situations and be able to develop adaptive 
coping mechanisms. Further researches require a qualitative 
study to analyze the strengthening of student coping 
mechanisms through the utilization of counseling guidance 
bureau in the University. 
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